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RULES COMMITTEE REDISTRICTING PUBLIC HEARING AMENDED MINUTES
October 31, 2011
10:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, City Hall - St. James Building
In attendance:  Committee Members Bill Bishop (Chair), Ray Holt, Matt Schellenberg, Johnny Gaffney, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni and Clay Yarborough
Guests: Council Member Doyle Carter and Kimberly Daniels; School Board Members Becki Couch and W.C. Gentry; Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland
Also:  Bill Killingsworth and Soliman Salem – Planning and Development Department; Jason Gabriel and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Sean Costigan – Council Auditor’s Office; Rick Campbell – Council Research Division
Meeting Convened: 10:00 a.m.

Chairman Bishop opened the public hearing on 2011-554 at the conclusion of the other business on the regular Rules Committee meeting agenda.

Becky Couch, Duval County School Board member, said the currently pending map does not take into account the feeder patterns for First Coast High School and Oceanway Middle School.  The boundary line between Council Districts 7 and 11 has several of the feeder elementary schools for Oceanway Middle School in District 7 and others in District 11, meaning that two different School Board members will be representing the feeder schools into Oceanway Middle and First Coast High School.  This will make things difficult for parents of children in those schools who will have to deal with different School Board members as their children move from one school to the next.

Richard Berry opposed the latest proposed move of 6,000 people from District 2 in the earlier drafts to District 7 in the latest map.  Four elementary schools east of Main Street feed into Oceanway Middle School and on to First Coast High School.  Area residents want to keep the area east of Main Street and all of the feeder schools in proposed District 2 to protect the community of interest represented by the feeder school system, a fundamental community priority.
Council Member Holt stated that part of the reason the latest map looks the way it does is that the Northside community and Northside CPAC asked for the San Mateo and Cedar Bay areas to be moved into proposed District 2 and the map was amended to accomplish that.  He wondered where the community now wants to give up population in order to recapture all of the First Coast High School feeder schools.  Mr. Berry stated that he would prefer that that Council return to the earliest Planning Department redistricting proposals which were superior to what is proposed now.  He feels the Northside community was not consulted about this latest territory swap.

Fran Beach of Arlington said that earlier in the redistricting process the Planning Department indicated that the population of proposed District 2 was evenly split between north and south of the St. Johns River.  It now appears that the Northside is more heavily populated.  She urged an even distribution of District 2’s population north and south of the river.

Chairman Bishop closed the public hearing.  He reminded the group that the map currently pending before City Council and the Rules Committee is the plan labeled Northwest Intermediate/Redman 5.  Councilman Doyle Carter stated that there is another map labeled Northwest Intermediate/Redman 6 which derives from a noticed meeting held last week for council members representing districts north and west of the river which makes some very minor changes to the Redman 5 map.  Not all of the affected council members were able to attend and approve the changes, so one more noticed meeting will be called for this week and hopefully all of the north/west council members will be able to agree to these last changes and will support a floor amendment at next Tuesday’s Council meeting to move Northwest Intermediate/Redman 6.

Council Member Schellenberg stated that he would oppose all versions of the current Redman 5 or Redman 6 maps because the proposals do not represent the compactness or communities of interest laid out as fundamental ground rules at the beginning of the redistricting process and requested by speakers at numerous public hearings throughout the process.  There is too much protection of incumbent council members and gerrymandering of districts for other purposes that contradicts the compactness the public requested.
Bill Killingsworth of the Planning and Development Department stated that the two differences between the Redman 5 and Redman 6 maps involve 1) a shift of the area between Otis Road, I-10 and the Nassau County line from District 8 to District 12 and 2) the shift of several city blocks in the Spires Street area from District 9 to District 8 to compensate for the loss of the population from the other change.  Council Member Carter stated that the changes are very small and will not constitute a “substantial” change that would trigger a new public hearing requirement. Mr. Killingsworth stated that the Redman 6 proposal deals somewhat with Celia Miller’s concerns about the Durkeeville neighborhood, but does not solve her fundamental objection.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about whether the Council could change the districts after they have been adopted before the next Census, Jason Gabriel stated that the City Charter requires redistricting every 10 years after the federal Census, but state law also permits counties to redistrict in intervening odd-numbered years as well.  In response to another question from Mr. Crescimbeni, Mr. Gabriel stated that the School Board could be authorized to do its own redistricting separate from the City Council process if the City Charter was amended to permit it.  Mr. Crescimbeni suggested that the time may be right to propose amending the charter and allow the School Board to determine its districts independently of the City process in order to meet its own needs for school representation purposes with regard to feeder patterns, school attendance zones, etc.  Council Member Bishop said that the School Board changes school attendance zones frequently, so it can be difficult to reconcile those zones with City Council districts.
Council Member Gaffney stated that there had been little or no School Board participation in the redistricting process and if they had concerns they should have been more actively involved.  Council Member Boyer stated that School Board Chair W.C. Gentry was in attendance at early meetings of the Reapportionment Committee and the original proposal was changed to reflect his concerns about how redistricting was going to affect Douglas Anderson School of the Arts and Wolfson High School.  She said she believed that the current proposal does reflect the public’s input and expressed preferences.  Council Member Carter said that School Board member Becky Couch had attended several redistricting meetings as well and made suggestions about school district issues.
Council Member Bishop thanked everyone involved in the redistricting process for their participation and hard work and especially all of the council members who helped craft map proposals, many of whom were not members of the committees assigned to handle redistricting.  He thinks the process has produced a good result.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:40 a.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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